Introduction to the PRONI archive D3762:

     THE NORTHERN IRELAND GAY RIGHTS ASSOCIATION (NIGRA)

The first openly gay organisation in Northern Ireland was probably the Gay Liberation Society (GLS), a largely - though not exclusively student - group at Queen's University. There were however a number of people who were already involved in local activity within Belfast through the Manchester based Campaign for Homosexual Equality (CHE) based such as Henry Turtle and James Ford Smith. GLS was formed around 1971 by Andy Hinds and Martin McQuigg from Derry and Brian Gilmore from Co Armagh, amongst others. By 1974 a number of other small groups had formed and there were also stirrings in Dublin. A meeting was held in Trinity College in February from which emerged the Union for Sexual Freedoms in Ireland (USFI) and Cara a befriending and information service that in its northern aspect was still operating under the later, bilingual name Cara-Friend, at the end of the century. 

USFI was to be an all-Ireland body to which feminist and gay groups would affiliate. Joseph Leckey became the National Secretary but an early difficulty was the continued adherence of feminist women's groups in such a mixed structure. By mid-1974 they had peeled off. They were soon followed in July by a newly constituted gay organisation in Dublin which became the Irish Gay Rights Movement (IGRM). In Belfast a specifically Northern Ireland entity, the 1974 Committee for Homosexual Law Reform was formed at a meeting on 20 June of that year, designed to draw in campaigning support from important non-gay people.

A serious personality clash ensued as the majority of the involved gays and lesbians in Northern Ireland recognised the need for more focused groups to concentrate on the problems faced in that part of the island. In particular being part of the UK and with a legal system controlled by Westminster, obliged gay law reformers to look to London. At this moment the Stormont Parliament was again out of action. An island organisation without support in the south was rapidly becoming an ideal lacking a foundation and any value. A bitter power struggle for more than six months ensued, which culminated in NIGRA coming into being at a public meeting in August 1975 as a body entirely free of USFI. One of the difficulties faced by the new organisation was the fact that recognition had been granted to USFI by the national organisations of England (CHE) and Scotland (SMG) and much effort was initially expended getting the equivalent of diplomatic recognition from such groups.

The convenor of NIGRA, later to be its first President was Richard Kennedy with Brian Gilmore and Jeffrey Dudgeon becoming Secretary and Treasurer. Later Presidents included the late Graham Carter and PA MagLochlainn, with Tom McAllister and Sean McGouran over time becoming Secretary. The organisation's loose structure, without a constitution, was to take the form of a groups' group as opposed to individual membership. That however informally changed in time as activity and organisation devolved to a core of perhaps a dozen people most of whom who were also prominent in the other Belfast organisations. Very soon after its inauguration NIGRA set about the first steps in the ultimately successful Strasbourg case as well as publishing a series of gay journals starting with NIGRA News, later The Northern Gay, Gay Star and Upstart. 

On 3 July 1975, earlier that summer, the 1974 Committee had held its first annual meeting attended by the poet John Hewitt and his wife Roberta. Hewitt's poem As You Like It was written in consequence, one of the characters, Rosalind, being John Lyttle, and others members of the 1974 Committee. NIGRA/GLS had an important social role in running a long running series of discos in the Students Union at Queens which were memorable for the numbers who attended - up to 300 - the money thereby raised and the sense of pride and pleasure engendered. NIGRA eventually invested its financial assets so as to become a shareholder in The Carpenter Club in Long Lane and provide a gay venue and social centre in Belfast. 

As 2000 approaches, NIGRA remains the key organisation for dealing with legal and police and representation matters as well as the problem of violence against gays and lesbians. Its officers however are notable more for their maturity than their novelty. It is probable within the new political dispensation at Stormont, should it last, and the other changes in gay lifestyle here and elsewhere, that the need or base for an independent voluntary campaigning group has passed, or moved on, such that its position will be taken over by others. But NIGRA has now operated for a quarter of a century and its achievements have been many, regardless of its future.
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